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—— METROPOLITAN BOROUGH ——




AGENDA PAPERS MARKED “TO FOLLOW”
PLANNING DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE
Date:  Thursday, 8th July 2010  
Time:  6.30 p.m. 

Place:  Committee Suite, Trafford Town Hall

	
	A G E N D A                      PART I
	Enclosure
No.
	Proper Officer

under L.G.A., 1972, S.100D (background papers):



	5. 
	APPLICATION FOR CHANGE OF USE  74521/COU/2009 – P. M. STATHAM – UNIT 7, CROWN INDUSTRIAL ESTATE, CANAL ROAD, TIMPERLEY 
To consider the attached report of the Chief Planning Officer. 

	
[image: image2.emf]PDC Agenda Item 5 -  74521 - Unit 7, Crown Industrial Estate, Timperley


	

	6. 
	APPLICATION FOR PLANNING PERMISSION 75087/FULL/2010 - EXECUTORS OF MS. M. E. EVANS - LAND OFF WYNDCLIFF DRIVE AND TO THE REAR OF 4 WESTERN ROAD, FLIXTON
PLEASE NOTE THIS AGENDA ITEM WILL NOT BE CONSIDERED AT THIS COMMITTEE MEETING. 
	Withdrawn from consideration

	

	7.
	BARTON SQUARE, BARTON DOCK ROAD, TRAFFORD CENTRE – DEED OF VARIATION TO S106 AGREEMENT 

To consider the attached report of the Chief Planning Officer. 


	
[image: image3.emf]PDC Agenda Item 7 -  Barton Square - Deed of Variation


	

	
	JANET CALLENDER 
Chief Executive 
	
	

	
	Contact Officer:  Miss Michelle Cody 

Extn.:   2775
	
	


[image: image1.png]TRAFFORD

COUNCIL




_1339567258.doc
		WARD: Broadheath

		74521/COU/2009



		DEPARTURE: No





		CHANGE OF USE FROM B8 (STORAGE & DISTRIBUTION) TO D2 (ASSEMBLY AND LEISURE) AT UNIT 7, CROWN INDUSTRIAL ESTATE TO FORM FAMILY ENTERTAINMENT UNIT IN ASSOCIATION WITH EXISTING USE AT UNIT 8.  PROVISION OF ADDITIONAL ON-SITE CAR PARKING.






		Unit 7 Crown Industrial Estate, Canal Road, Timperley





		APPLICANT:  P M Statham (Funtazia Ltd)





		AGENT: None





		RECOMMENDATION: GRANT
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Councillor Mrs. Houraghan has requested that this application be determined by the Planning Development Control Committee for the reasons set out under the ‘Representations’ section of this report.


SITE


Set within the Crown Industrial Estate, Unit 7 is a warehouse unit situated within a group of five separate units. Unit 8 is attached to the north-eastern side of these units and is a former warehouse now in use as a Family Entertainment Centre operating under the name ‘Antz in your Pantz’. Unit 8 is attached to a brick office building known as ‘Caidan House’ at the north-eastern end of the group. Unit 9 is a brick unit, attached to the southern side of Units 6 and 7. To the northwest of the group is Canal Road, which is single track at this point and runs parallel to the Bridgewater Canal, beyond which are the rear gardens of properties fronting Downs Drive. A railway bridge cuts across the south-western edge of the site. 

There is an existing vehicular access off Canal Road to the arches below the railway bridge. There is a car park immediately to the southeast of Units 6, 7 & 8, served by an access road off Canal Road. Seven units at Manway Business Park lie to the northeast of the application site and there is a triangular parking area immediately in front of them. These units are also served from the access road. The offices at Caidan House are served by a separate car park directly from Canal Road and fencing separates this car park from the others in the vicinity. Beyond the access road, to the east, is the Metro Link line with houses on Beresford Close beyond. 


PROPOSAL


Use of Unit 7 as an extension of the Family Entertainment Centre in unit 8 incorporating a roller rink and a cafe (with the possibility of a laser quest facility within unit 7). Unit 8 already has permission for use as a Family Entertainment Centre including café and this use has been in operation as ‘Antz in You Pantz’ for three years. The existing unit has an area of approximately 700 sq m incorporating a café and soft play centre and caters for children of between 0 and 12 years of age. This application proposes the additional use of Unit 7, which is 800 sq m in area, to extend the floorspace available to Antz in your Pantz.   The existing facilities can cater for a maximum of 124 children at any one time and the cafe has room for 30 tables.  

A number of problems have been identified with the operation of the existing business in the two years that it has been in existence and the applicant has identified these as follows:-


· Insufficient circulation space


· Insufficient seating for the cafe


· Party rooms not large enough for number of children attending


· No space for quiet seating area and quieter activities


· A height restriction for children in the soft play area prevents taller/older children with having any facilities to use


The current proposal would seek to resolve these deficiencies through extending the business into unit 7.

The current licence is for 124 children and this would only increase at weekends, up to 164 children an increase of 40 children.  Weekend and weekdays play sessions would remain at 1.5 hours 

The opening hours of Antz in your Pantz (AIYP) is currently 9.30 to 18.30 Monday to Friday; 9.30 to 19.30 Saturday and Sunday.  It is proposed to delay the weekday opening time to 10.00 (in order to allow delivery vehicles to service other adjacent businesses with greater ease).

The associated car parking would be located on the adjoining land to the southeast of the units (33 spaces) and on a strip of land adjacent to the railway and below the viaduct (20  spaces), providing 53 spaces in total.  It is also proposed to use the seven car-parking spaces of unit 6 at the weekend when this unit is not in use.

Since the business has been in operation there has been a conflict with users of AIYP and the business located within Manway Business Park, specifically relating to pedestrian traffic along the access road to AIYP which does not have a dedicated footpath and parking of vehicles associated with the Business Park adjacent to the Metrolink boundary.  Externally to the application proposals, extensive discussions, including legal proceedings have been undertaken by AIYP and the businesses on Manway Business Park regarding the use of the access road. The outcome of these discussions is that a footpath will be provided immediately adjacent to the Metrolink boundary with a barrier providing safe pedestrian access from Canal Road past the business park to AIYP whilst also allowing parking of vehicles on the other side of the barrier (road side).  The barrier will 0.95m in height and will be constructed in a steel post and rigid chain link panels between, sections of the barrier will be collapsible with the use of a key clamp mechanism to allow emergency vehicles/personnel to access the Metro link track in the event of an emergency.  Appropriate signage and carriageway markings and traffic calming measures will also be introduced along the access road as part of these works and a vehicle height restriction barrier across the entrance to the (AIYP) site.  

REGIONAL SPATIAL STRATEGY FOR THE NORTH WEST

PRINCIPLE RELEVANT REGIONAL SPATIAL STRATEGY POLICIES


DP1 – Spatial Principles


DP2 – Promote Sustainable Communities


DP4 – Make the best Use of Existing resources and Infrastructure


RT9 – Walking and Cycling


The Secretary of State has announced a Government intention to revoke all RSSs across the country.  The provisions of the RSS remain in force until such time as alternative arrangements are announced, but the Secretary of State has indicated that the intention to revoke is a material consideration in dealing with any planning application.


REVISED TRAFFORD UDP


The Revised Trafford UDP was formally adopted on 19 June 2006. This, together with Regional Planning Guidance for the North West (RSS13), now forms the Development Plan for the Borough of Trafford.


PROPOSALS MAP NOTATION 


Main Industrial Area

PRINCIPAL RELEVANT ADOPTED REVISED UDP POLICIES/ PROPOSALS


E7- Main Industrial Areas


S11- Development Outside Established Areas


T17 – Providing for Pedestrians, Cyclists and the Disabled


D1 – All New Development


D2 – Vehicle Parking

D8 – Day Nurseries and Playgroups


RELEVANT PLANNING HISTORY

H/67941 – Change of use from B8 (storage) to D2 (Assembly and Leisure) to form family entertainment unit incorporating Lazer Quest.  Unit to include cafe and associated car parking – Withdrawn 25/09/09

H/63462 – Change of use of Unit 8 from use class B8 to D2 (Assembly and Leisure) to form Family Entertainment Unit - Approved 08/02/06

APPLICANT’S SUBMISSION 


The applicants have submitted a statement in support of their application, the main conclusions of which are as follows:-

· Antz in your Pantz has been trading for two years following the grant of planning permission for the change of use from B8 (Storage and Distribution) to D2 leisure in 2006.  The principle of the use is established on the site and has only recently been considered acceptable by the Council.  The application has identified a number of deficiencies including insufficient circulation space, insufficient seating for the cafe, need for larger party rooms, no quiet seating area and no facilities for older children.

· The planning application does not intend to significantly increase the numbers of children visiting the play centre but to improve the experience for those visiting and to continue to attract customers to the venue.


· If approved it would increase employment opportunities which would incorporate training opportunities in food hygiene, first aid, health and safety, business & management.  Increased work experience opportunities for local schools and colleges.


· More varied family play activities with an emphasis on increased physical activity for the older child.


· An extension in experiential activities for the less abled/disadvantaged child and groups who currently visit (AIYP) such as Pictor School, Sure Start, Broomwood-G Force, Salford Trust, Rainbows.


· Greater space to accommodate outside agencies that run courses within the building as Sportitots and Mucky Pups.

· The Implementation of a safe system on the access road running through the industrial estate.


The applicants have also submitted a PPS4 (Planning Policy Statement 4 – Planning for sustainable Economic Growth) statement prepared by Emery Planning Partnership, the summary and conclusion of which is as follows:


An assessment has been undertaken against the policies in PPS4 and the Trafford UDP. This concludes that:-

· There are no central sites for the development.  A thorough search has been undertaken of sites in Altrincham town centre and Timperley district centre.  There are no sites which are available, suitable and viable.


· There would not be an unacceptable impact on Timperley or Altrincham centres.  There is no comparable facility within either Altrincham town centre or Timperley district centre.  There can therefore be no trade draw from facilities within these centres.  Furthermore, Policy S13 of the Trafford UDP advises that non-shop activities should be accommodated in acceptable alternative locations that do not detract from the function of each centre as a focus for shopping activity.


· In accordance with PPS4, the positive impacts of this proposal are such that planning permission should be granted.

The application proposal is appropriate in terms of the considerations in PPS4 and also with regard to the policies in the Trafford UDP.

The applicants have also submitted a Transport Assessment carried out by Singleton Clamp & Partners Consulting Engineers and Transportation Planners.

CONSULTATIONS


Local Highway Authority (LHA) – No comments received at time of report preparation, comments will be included in additional information report.


Built Environment (Drainage) – Suitable arrangements must be incorporated into the private drainage system to prevent the discharge of grease, fats or solid food waste to the public sewerage system. The Developer should consider a Sustainable Urban Drainage (SUDs) / disposal at source solution to dealing with surface water run off arising from this development.

Public Protection Service (Health and Safety Team) – Commented on original proposals as follows:-

The application does not include a suitable separate pedestrian access from Canal Road to units 7/8. This means that there is insufficient segregation between the movement of vehicles and pedestrians walking along the access road of the estate from Canal Road past Manway Business Park and into the car park area of the play centre. Pedestrians would have to zigzag along the access road around parked vehicles and at the same time other vehicles (including HGVs and other commercial vehicles) may be accessing the play centre and the industrial units. 


The application does not include a suitable traffic management plan that details how HGV’s and other commercial vehicles will safely access and egress all the industrial units on the site. This plan should include consideration of the existing use of HGVs and other commercial vehicles on the site, the potential for more intense use of commercial vehicles, the lack of sufficient space for the turning of HGV’s in a safe manner on the site, and the need for segregation between the movement of these vehicles and other vehicles and pedestrians.


I consider, therefore, that the proposed arrangements will mean that the means of access to and egress from the proposed extended play centre will not be, so far as is reasonably practicable, safe and without risks to health contrary to the Health and Safety at Work etc Act 1974 section 2 (2)(d)and section 3.

It is important that the Planning Department obtain expert advice (for example, from the Council's Traffic Engineer or from a traffic management consultant) in order to assess the suitability of the proposals and to identify a solution that will achieve both the effective segregation of vehicles and pedestrians, and the safe movement of commercial vehicles, on the site. This expert advice is particularly important in order to ensure that any Planning restriction or approval given does not hamper the ability of the operator, surrounding businesses on the estate and operators of any vehicles who access and egress this area to later comply with their obligations under Health and Safety legislation.

Have commented on the revised proposals as follows:

I am satisfied that a process to reassess the transport arrangements and layout at Crown Industrial Estate has taken place, and I am optimistic that the proposed changes will deliver a significant improvement in health and safety (in particular, the segregation of vehicles and pedestrians) on  the Estate.

Strategic Planning & Development – Comments have been incorporated into the Observations section of the report

Pollution and Licensing – No comment to make

Health & Safety Executive – No comments received

Network Rail – Network Rail would like to object to the proposal.  It is evident that the developer has included within the framework of the proposal to the south of Caidan House a Network Rail structure, namely the viaduct.  

REPRESENTATIONS


Councillor Mrs Houraghan – has requested that the application be determined by the Planning Development Control Committee for the following reasons:


· I have passed this site many times on the metro to see young children running through the site, the parents well behind them, I have a serious issue with safety on this site.


· Many businesses have lost trade, one in particular who does 4m of local trade with Aldi and Waitrose has had to change the carrier (a local company almost next door, Limberts) could not access the site and the company now has to use an out of the area company to deliver its goods.

· There is an injunction against (AIYP) constructing a pathway and I have fears that they may try to override this.


· I have been advised that AIYP are employing teenagers at weekends and evenings being paid cash in hand and are not CRB checked.

· I received a letter from AIYP asking for my support, they criticised a particular company and the points they mentioned were factually incorrect and I have concerns that they are submitting the wrong information to TMBC planning.


Neighbours: In relation to the original proposals: 10 letters of objection were received in relation to the application all from neighbouring businesses (one letter from Kenway Unit 9 Crown Industrial Estate includes a 12 name customer petition against the proposal).  The main issues raised in the representations include:

· There is presently insufficient room for the safe turning of heavy commercial vehicles due to the parking of the customers of the applicants.


· Very young excited children often run towards the applicants premises across the roadway.


· Kenway Commercial Vehicle accessories have had a boundary post completely demolished by a car while reversing


· Car parking plan will affect loading/offloading area


· Proposed car-parking spaces already in use


· Part of parking area on Kenways’s land(according to deeds)

· Canal Road and Deansgate Lane in sufficient for pedestrians and buggies conflict with heavy goods vehicles


· Original permission for units included a condition which did not allow retail


· Inadequate street lighting through the estate, no footpath through the estate.


· Visitors to the play centre park on adjacent units parking bays


· Site will attract unsupervised teenagers and result in anti-social behaviour


· Council should take same decision as they did on the Park road proposal and refuse


· Crown Industrial estate should not be used for leisure/entertainment purposes

A petition organised by the business owners on Manway Business Park and Crown Industrial Estate has been submitted with 102 signatures objecting to the proposal.


Following reconsultation of neighbours in June 2010 of the proposed highway works, an additional three letters of objection received.  One of the letters is a copy of a letter original received in February 2010 from Kenway Commercial Vehicle Accessories.  The other two letters highlight that the site is an industrial site not suitable for children with restricted access and narrow roads and footpaths.

A petition with 705 signatures has been submitted in support of the application from customers of AIYP

One letter of support has been received from Swaffhams Fine Foods a supplier to AIYP

On Revised Proposals:- The revisions to traffic and pedestrian circulation have been made following extensive discussions and agreement between the applicants and other businesses within the trading estate.  Further comments from these businesses are awaited.

OBSERVATIONS


BACKGROUND


1. Antz in your Pants has now been trading for three years following the grant of planning permission for the change of use from B8 (storage and distribution) to D2 leisure in 2006 (H/63462). When this planning application was submitted it was the first of this type in the Borough and therefore the issues/anticipated usage were difficult to anticipate. The use of Unit 8 for this use has become established and the centre has proved very successful and is popular with both parents and community groups as indicated by the petition of support received.  Since this application was approved the demand for indoor play space for children has grown and there have been more applications within the Borough and it is also clear that this is a planning use that is becoming more popular countrywide. Due to the nature of the use applicants tend to apply to open these businesses in industrial units commonly within industrial estates and former mills. This is because of the height of the play equipment required, with standard office or retail units in town centres not having the required floor to ceiling heights to accommodate the height of the equipment or the circulation space required.

2. It has become clear that the siting of these units within such areas has been raising a number of issues, not just in Trafford Borough but in surrounding Boroughs and across the Country. The main issue arises from the juxtaposition of parents and small children and industrial vehicles. Although no children have been involved in accidents since Antz in Your Pantz opened, it has become clear that the pedestrian and vehicle circulation around the site is causing health and safety concerns due to the lack of segregation between pedestrians, cars and HGVs. In addition, concerns have repeatedly been raised by businesses on the Crown Industrial Estate and Manway Business Park about the impact of the facilities on their operations. However it has to be accepted that the existing use of Unit 8 as a Family Entertainment Centre is authorised by virtue of the planning application approved in 2006 (H/63462) and therefore the fallback position is that the Antz in Your Pantz premises remains in operation.

3. As a result of the concerns raised by the adjoining businesses, both the Health and Safety team within the Council’s Public Protection Service and the Health and Safety Executive (HSE) have become involved in the issue of the safe passage of both vehicles and pedestrians within the site.  This has involved the issuing of a report on safety in the trading estate by the HSE which has been factored into discussions between all parties.  In addition there have been challenges in the courts between the various landowners and tenants which have resulted in a legal mediation process.  The package of proposals for parking and circulation of both vehicles and pedestrians now before the committee has been as a result of extensive discussions between all parties, including Council officers and is seen as a sensible solution to the problems that have occurred within the trading estate.


4. The current Antz in your Pantz licence allows for 124 children at any one time. As a result of taking on unit 7 this would be increased to 164 at weekends only so the increase in numbers is not commensurate to the increase in floor area.


5. The applicant has identified a number of deficiencies within their premises including insufficient circulation space, insufficient seating for the café, need for larger party rooms, lack of space for a quiet seating area and no facilities for older children. They have stated that the planning application does not intend to significantly increase the numbers of children visiting the play centre but to improve the experience for those visiting and to continue to attract customers to the venue.  Also the facilities will not be intended for older children, particularly unaccompanied teenagers

6. It is clear that the proposed extension of the use will intensify the activity associated with Antz in Your Pantz.  However in view of the existing situation in the vicinity of the site what must be considered is whether the improvements to the whole site proposed in association with the extension into Unit 7, in terms of pedestrian/vehicular segregation, parking availability and traffic management  outweigh concerns over the likely increased usage of the facility. 


PRINCIPLE OF THE DEVELOPMENT

7. The application site is located at the northern end of Canal Road in the Crown Industrial Estate and comprises Units 7 and 8. This application relates to the change of use of Unit 7 to form, with the inclusion of Unit 8 a larger family entertainment complex for children aged 0-12.

8. The conversion would more than double the size of the floor space occupied by the family entertainment use allowing for the remodelling/reconfiguration of the facility and its expansion to provide additional customer attractions.


9. The premises are located within an area designated for B1, B2 and B8 business, industry and storage/distribution or ‘similar appropriate’ uses by Policy E7 of the adopted UDP – the latter defined as being uses of a ‘sui generis’ nature having characteristics reasonably comparable with business, industry and storage/distribution uses.  The proposed use does not fall into the ‘similar appropriate’ use category.

10. PPS4 indicates that it is the Governments over-arching objective to promote sustainable economic growth and that the planning system should seek to contribute to this effort by adopting a positive and constructive approach when dealing with planning applications that can be shown to secure sustainable economic development.  The guidance specifically advises that Council’s should promote the vitality and viability of main town centres as important places for communities by focusing ‘main town centre uses’ in existing/established centres – such uses being identified (in paragraph 7 of the PPS) as including leisure and entertainment facilities.

11. As a town centre use development proposal not in conformity with the provisions of an up to date development plan, the application has to be considered against the tests specified in PPS4, policies EC15 and EC16.  The applicant has provided a statement addressing these tests indicating that suitable sequentially preferable development sites are not available and that the expanded use would not have a significant adverse impact on established nearby centres.


12. Given that the principle of leisure use within this employment location has already been established by the planning permission granted on the adjoining premises, and that the developer would bring back into productive use a long term vacant building, the non-availability of suitable sequentially preferable alternative locations, the accessible location of the development and the additional employment it would create, it is considered that the development is acceptable in development plan policy terms.

PARKING AND HIGHWAY SAFETY


13. The associated car parking would be located on the adjoining land to the southeast of the units (33 spaces) and on a strip of land adjacent to the railway and below the viaduct (20  spaces), providing 53 spaces in total.  These car parking spaces beneath the viaduct will be accessed by a one way system to enable parking underneath and surround the viaduct columns.  Two gates are to be located on the south west side of Unit 6 to the southern boundary of the site to prevent any cars accessing beneath the end two sections of the Viaduct and an access point onto Canal Road.  The car-parking provision includes 3 accessible spaces, two drop off spaces and an area for bicycle and buggy parking. The application proposes retention of the existing access to the site, pass the Manway Business Park back onto Canal Road.  It is also proposed to use the seven car-parking spaces of unit 6 at the weekend when this unit is not in use.


14. The previous planning application H/63462 which granted approval of the use of Unit 8 did not include any specific proposal for pedestrian pathway and access arrangements.   This current application if approved would ensure that the Council by way of an appropriate condition that new safer arrangements to pedestrian access will be undertaken which are agreeable to all parties on the trading estate.

IMPACT ON THE STREET SCENE


15. The proposed family entertainment centre would be contained within existing warehouse units. The application proposes utilising existing access to the site and consequently the impact of the proposal on the streetscene would be minimal. 

IMPACT ON RESIDENTIAL AMENITY


16. The rear gardens of the nearest residential properties on Downs Drive are across the canal and are 30 metres away with rear boundary fences. The houses are approximately 45 metres away and therefore it is not considered that there would be a material impact on the occupiers of those properties in terms of noise nuisance.  Activities are concentrated within the building with no external play facilities proposed, no external air-conditioning units or similar are proposed with the application.

OTHER ISSUES


17. The proposed new pedestrian footpath, height barrier and associated carriageway markings/signage and traffic calming measures along the access road are situated outside with the application site boundary and did not form part of the original planning submission, but included within the blue edge.  It is therefore proposed that these works are to be facilitated by way of an appropriate ‘Grampian’ condition which specifies a particular requirement that needs to be met before development can be commenced.  In this particular case it would be that the associated highway works are in place before the use of Unit 7 is commenced on site.

CONCLUSION


18. The main issue is balancing the need for children’s play facilities of this nature within Trafford Borough and the opportunity for safety improvements the access/egress arrangements and traffic management proposed would bring within the trading estate against the additional congestion that may occur as a result of the increased numbers of visitors to the Antz in your Pantz and the impact this will have on existing businesses on the Crown Industrial Estate.  The improvements that this proposal would bring to the existing situation i.e. additional parking, segregated pedestrian routes and improved estate management should resolve many of the current traffic/access problems that are currently associated with the site.

RECOMMENDATION: GRANT, subject to the following conditions

1. Standard


2. Approved Plans


3. The premises to which this relates shall be used for a family entertainment unit only and for no other purpose (including any other purpose within Class D2 of the Schedule to the Town and Country Planning (Use Classes) Order 1987, or in any provision equivalent to that class in any statutory instrument revoking and re-enacting that Order with or without modification.

4. Retention of access/parking


5. The premises shall not be open for trade or business before 1000 hours nor after 1830 hours Monday-Friday inclusive or before 0930 hours nor after 1930 hours Saturday and Sunday.

6. Travel Plan


7. Details of bike stand/shelter to be submitted


8. The use hereby approved shall not be commenced unless and until the following works have been completed:-

Provision and maintenance of pedestrian pathway and guard rail/barrier along access road adjacent to Metrolink boundary (as indicated on drawing no. SCP/10147/03D); associated carriageway/parking/loading areas are appropriately delineated and maintained along access road and within application site (as indicated in drawing nos. SCP/07361/02/S & SCP/10147/03D); provision and maintenance of appropriate traffic calming measures along access road (as indicated in drawing no SCP/10147/03D); provision of appropriate signage which complies with relevant British Standards to be erected and maintained on site and along access road (as indicated on drawing nos. SCP/07361/02/S & SCP/10147/03D; provision and maintenance of height restriction gate/barrier to site entrance (as indicated on drawing no SCP/10147/03D).


These works shall be in accordance with a scheme (including a maintenance plan) which has been previously submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority.

9. Submission of details of gates to south west corner of site restricting access to Canal Road.

10. Facilities to be used by children between the ages 0-12years only

CM





�







LOCATION PLAN FOR APPLICATION No: - 74521/COU/2009



Scale 1:1250 for identification purposes only.



Chief Planning Officer



PO Box 96, Waterside House, Sale Waterside, Tatton Road, Sale  M33 7ZF



Top of this page points North







                      











Planning Committee – 8th July 2010 

Page 11




_1339567346.doc








AGENDA ITEM NO.    7

TRAFFORD COUNCIL


PLANNING DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE  -  8TH JULY 2010


REPORT OF THE CHIEF PLANNING OFFICER

BARTON SQUARE, BARTON DOCK ROAD, TRAFFORD CENTRE  -  DEED OF VARIATION TO SECTION 106 AGREEMENT


PURPOSE OF REPORT


To report to Members on the current position in respect of the s.106 agreement related to the Barton Square shopping development at the Trafford Centre and to recommend a deed of variation to the agreement to extend the period during which money can be drawn down to be applied to the proposed Metrolink extension to serve Trafford Park and the Trafford Centre.  

RECOMMENDATIONS


That the Director of Legal and Democratic Services, in liaison with the Chief Planning Officer, be authorised to prepare and complete a Deed of Variation to the existing legal agreement relating to the Barton Square retail development on the terms now agreed.


Further information from:


Simon Castle, Chief Planning Officer, Planning and Building Control


Extension:  3111


Proper Officer for the purposes of s.100D of the Local Government Act 1972:



Chief Planning Officer


Background papers:


Proceedings of the Planning Development Control Committee meeting February 2004

s.106 agreement between Council and Peel Investments (North) Ltd dated 31st October 2000 and Deed of Variation to agreement dated 19th February 2004   

Background


1.1
In December 2001 the Secretary of State granted planning consent for the retail development adjoining the Trafford Centre now known as Barton Square.  During the public inquiry to examine the development proposals, the developers, Peel Investments (North) Ltd, signed a s.106 agreement with the Council (dated 31st October 2000) which indicated that the development would not commence until such time a contract had been let for the construction of an extension of the Metrolink network to serve both Trafford Park and the Trafford Centre.  The intention was to ensure that the proposed development would be well served by public transport.


1.2
Subsequent to the granting of planning permission, no progress was made on promoting or implementing the Metrolink extension despite the Greater Manchester Passenger Transport Executive agreeing to pursue the scheme as part of the next phase of the Metrolink network.  Peel Holdings were keen to implement the planning permission and as a result they requested that the Council consider a renegotiation of the s.106 agreement which would allow the development to proceed in advance of the Metrolink extension but in return Peel Holdings would provide £11 million towards the cost of the works which reflected their original financial commitment to the line.  


1.3
This request was considered and supported by the Planning Development Control Committee in February 2004.  As a result a Deed of Variation was agreed and signed on 19th February 2004.  This Deed of Variation covered the payment of £11 million into a stakeholder account and its utilisation as a contribution towards the cost of building the line.  The Deed of Variation also allowed that if a contract for construction of the line had not been signed by the end of 2004, then the £11 million could be applied to public transport or other infrastructure improvements in the vicinity of the Barton Square site.


1.4
Work commenced on the Barton Square development in October 2006 and the shopping centre commenced trading in March 2008.  However to date, despite vigorous support for the construction of the line by both the Council and Peel Holdings, the GMPTE have not progressed proposals for the line further. 


1.5    
Since the opening of the shopping centre, Peel Holdings have sought to improve access to the development, and to the Trafford Centre, by facilitating the introduction of a new limited stop bus service from the City Centre.  Discussions with the Council and design work is now well under way to provide a permanent way for this express bus service which will be able to act as advance works for a Metrolink line.  To fund these works and other works benefiting Trafford Park and the Trafford Centre generally, the Council has recently requested the payment of £3 million as a first tranche of the s.106 contribution to fund these works.


1.6 However it remains the priority of the Council to promote the Trafford Park Metrolink extension and Peel Holdings share the view that the s.106 monies should be directed first and foremost to the construction of this extension of the network.  The £11 million contribution is index-linked and as a result now totals £12.8 million, although the amount outstanding and  available as a contribution to Metrolink, after giving credit for the £3 million payable as above, will stand at £9.8 million.  

1.7 The Deed of Variation is constrained by a time limit which would require any unspent money to be returned to Peel Holdings by February 2014.  Given that it is now deemed unlikely that a contract for the construction of the line will be let within this period, officers have discussed a proposal for extending the life of the agreement in an effort to encourage the GMPTE to renew its support for promotion of the scheme.  Peel Holdings have responded positively to this proposal and the Committee are recommended to support the terms for a new Deed of Variation to the existing legal agreement as set out below. 

Proposed new Deed of Variation


2.1
Following discussions with Peel Holdings, the heads of terms of the new Deed of Variation would be as follows:

· The contribution will be £9.8 million which will be index-linked form the signing of the agreement to the point of final draw-down.


· The money will be applied as a contribution towards the construction and land acquisition costs of the Trafford Park Metrolink Extension.


· The money will be payable when the Council serves notice on Peel Holdings that a contract has been let to construct the Trafford Park Metrolink Extension to the Trafford Centre.


· The sum(s) paid in accordance with the draw down provisions of the agreement will be held in a stakeholder account.


· If both the Council and Peel Holdings agree that the likelihood of the above contract being let or the renewal of powers to enable the GMPTE to build the line have become negligible, then the Council may give notice to Peel Holdings that the sum, or part(s) thereof, will be applied instead towards public transport provision or improvement or other infrastructure improvements in the vicinity of the site which will relate to and will be of benefit to those working at or visiting the Barton Square development or which will improve the sustainability of, or otherwise mitigate against any harmful impacts (on highways/public transport) of the development .

· Other infrastructure improvements means either improvements to the highway network which facilitate the movement of public transport services or other highway improvements as agreed between the parties.


· The alternative use of the money as set out above will be subject to approval in writing by Peel Holdings (such approval not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) and the monies will be payable when the Council serves notice on Peel Holdings that a contract has been let for the agreed proposal.


· Any part of the money which remains unspent after the 10 year anniversary of the signing of this agreement shall be returned to Peel Holdings.

2.2
The effect of the above terms would be to extend the life of the agreement from 2014 to 2020.



